Bad Jews

A History of American Jewish Politics and Identities

Emily Tamkin



BAD JEWS. Copyright © 2022 by Emily Tamkin. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

FIRST EDITION

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-307401-9

22 23 24 25 26 LSC 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

NOTES

Introduction

- 1. Rebecca King, phone interview, August 12, 2021.
- "Jerusalem is Israel's Capital, says Donald Trump," BBC News, December 6, 2017, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-42259443.
- 3. Allison Kaplan Sommer, "Trump Calls Biden a 'Servant of the Globalists,' Using Term Viewed as Antisemitic Dog Whistle," *Haaretz*, October 21, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/.premium-jewish-democrats-attack-trump-for-calling-biden-a-servant-of-the-globalists-1.9250569.
- 4. https://twitter.com/adl/status/972235098853724161?lang=en.
- 5. See, for example, Josefin Dolstein, "Miriam Adelson Hopes There Will Be a Biblical 'Book of Trump," *Times of Israel*, June 28, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/miriam-adelson-hopes-there-will-be-a-biblical-book-of-trump/.
- 6. Eric H. Yoffe, "The Republican Jewish Coalition's Shocking, Shameful Appeasement of Donald Trump," *Haaretz*, October 9, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/the-republican-jewish-coalition-s-shocking-shameful-appeasement-of-donald-trump-1.9215920?lts=1636141065257.
- 7. See, for example, Brian Stewart and Quinn Scanlan, "Perdue's Campaign Deletes Ad That Enlarges Jewish Opponent's Nose, Insists It Was Accident," *ABC News*, ABC, July 28, 2020, https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/perdues-campaign-deletes-ad-enlarges-jewish-opponents-nose/story?id=72039950.
- 8. See, for example, Alex Kane, "How the ADL's Israel Advocacy Undermines Its Civil Rights Work," *Jewish Currents*, February 8, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/how-the-adls-israel-advocacy-undermines-its-civil-rights-work/.
- 9. See, for example, David H. Schanzer, "Most Jews Don't Vote for Trump

- Because We Don't Share His Values," *Hill*, August 22, 2019, https://thehill.com/opinion/civil-rights/458428-most-jews-dont-vote-for-trump-because-we-dont-share-his-values.
- 10. See, for example, "How Not to Fight Antisemitism," *Jewish Currents*, April 5, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/how-not-to-fight-antisemitism.
- 11. "Biden, Buttigieg and Booker Confronted by Jewish Anti-occupation Activists," *Haaretz*, July 15, 2019, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/biden-buttigieg-tell-ifnotnow-activists-they-support-an-end-to-israeli-occupation-1.7501062.
- 12. https://twitter.com/benshapiro/status/133918830073352192.
- 13. "How the Faithful Voted," Pew Research Center, November 10, 2008, https://www.pewforum.org/2008/11/05/how-the-faithful-voted/.
- 14. Ben Shapiro, "Jews in Name Only," CNSNews, Media Research Center, May 26, 2011, https://www.cnsnews.com/blog/ben-shapiro/jews-name-only.
- 15. Emily Tamkin, "Criticizing Mike Bloomberg in an Age of Antisemitism," *New Republic*, February 18, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/156592/criticizing-michael-bloomberg-age-anti-semitism.
- 16. Steven Davidson, "Progressive Jewish Millennials Are Returning to Their Roots—Thanks to Trump," *Times of Israel*, March 16, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/progressive-jewish-millennials-are-returning-to-their-roots-thanks-to-trump/.
- 17. Anshel Pfeffer, "Racism, Hate and Violence Are Jewish Values, Too," *Haaretz*, May 14, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium .HIGHLIGHT-racism-hate-and-violence-are-jewish-values-too-1.9810151.
- 18. "How Stephen Miller Became the Architect of Trump's Immigration Policies," *Fresh Air*, NPR, August 24, 2020, https://www.npr.org/2020/08/24/905457673/how-stephen-miller-became-the-architect-of-trumps-immigration-policies.
- David Bernstein, "How Critical Social Justice Ideology Fuels Antisemitism," eJewish Philanthropy, September 3, 2021, https://ejewishphilanthropy.com/critical-social-justice-antisemitism/.
- "Anti-Semitism," Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/topic/anti-Semitism.
- 21. Gervase Phillips, "Antisemitism: How the Origins of History's Oldest Hatred Still Hold Sway Today," the *Conversation*, February 27, 2018, https://theconversation.com/antisemitism-how-the-origins-of-historys-oldest-hatred-still-hold-sway-today-87878.
- 22. Hasia Diner, *A New Promised Land: A History of Jews in America* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2000, 2003), 89.
- 23. Daniel Tamkin, phone interview, August 8, 2020.
- 24. Emily Tamkin, "Antisemitism in the Time of Trump," *New Statesman*, October 30, 2020, https://www.newstatesman.com/us-election-2020/2020/10/anti-semitism-time-trump.
- "Antisemitic Incidents Hit All-Time High in 2019," Anti-Defamation League, May 12, 2020, https://www.adl.org/news/press-releases/antisemitic-incidents-hit-all-time-high-in-2019.
- 26. The State of Antisemitism in America 2020: AJC's Survey of American Jews, Amer-

- ican Jewish Committee, https://www.ajc.org/AntisemitismReport2020/Survey-of-American-Jews.
- 27. See, for example, Karen Lehrman Bloch, "Left-Wing Antisemitism Is Insidious, Therefore Dangerous," *Jewish Journal*, April 16, 2020, https://jewishjournal.com/commentary/columnist/314266/the-virus-anti-semitism/.
- 28. Emily Tamkin, "How Should US Antisemitism Be Defined in the Biden Era," *New Statesman*, February 4, 2021, https://www.newstatesman.com/world/americas/north-america/2021/02/how-should-us-anti-semitism-be-defined-biden-era-0.
- Ofer Aderet, "Renowned Jewish Historian: Stop Using the Term 'Anti semitism,'" Haaretz, September 29, 2020, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-renowned-jewish-historian-stop-using-the-term-anti semitism-1.9193263.
- 30. Ron Kampeas, "Merrick Garland in AG Hearing: 'Senator, I'm a Pretty Good Judge of What an Antisemite Is,'" Jewish Telegraphic Agency, February 22, 2021, https://www.jta.org/quick-reads/merrick-garland-tears-up-describing -why-he-wants-to-serve-as-attorney-general-the-protection-us-gave-his-family.
- 31. Josh Perelman, phone interview, September 13, 2020.
- 32. Ruth Boehl, phone interview, December 10, 2020.

Chapter 1: Foreign Jews

- 1. Tamkin family recording.
- 2. Joellyn Zollman, "Jewish Immigration to America: Three Waves," My Jewish Learning, https://www.myjewishlearning.com/article/jewish-immigration-to-america-three-waves/.
- 3. Andrew Glass, "U.S. Enacts First Immigration Law, March 26, 1790," *Politico*, March 26, 2012, https://www.politico.com/story/2012/03/the-united-states-enacts-first-immigration-law-074438.
- 4. Michael Feldberg, "Judah Benjamin," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/judah-benjamin.
- Adam Serwer, The Cruelty Is the Point (New York: One World, Penguin Random House, 2021), 162.
- Hasia Diner, A New Promised Land (New York: Oxford University Press, 2000, 2003), 38.
- 7. Diner, New Promised Land, 43.
- 8. Beverly Engle, phone interview, August 10, 2020.
- 9. "From Haven to Home: The Kishinev Massacre," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/the-kishinev-massacre-judaic-treas
- 10. Diner, New Promised Land, 44.
- 11. Diner, New Promised Land, 44.
- 12. Diner, New Promised Land, 52–53.
- 13. Peter Bacon, phone interview, September 13, 2020.
- 14. Sarah Colt and Thomas Jennings, "God in America: 'A New Light,'" PBS, 2010, https://www.pbs.org/godinamerica/transcripts/hour-four.html.

- 15. Max Winter, phone interview, March 8, 2021.
- 16. Diner, New Promised Land, 50, and Andrew Silow-Carroll, "An Old World Rabbi's Sad Encounter with New York Jewry," New York Jewish Week, December 15, 2020, https://jewishweek.timesofisrael.com/an-old-world-rabbis -sad-encounter-with-new-york-jewry/.
- 17. Diner, New Promised Land, 47.
- 18. Jonathan Sarna, *American Judaism* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2004, 2019), 192.
- 19. Diner, New Promised Land, 48–49.
- "Declaration of Principles, "The Pittsburgh Platform"—1885," Central Conference of American Rabbis, https://www.ccarnet.org/rabbinic-voice/platforms/article-declaration-principles/.
- 21. Eric Goldstein, *The Price of Whiteness: Jews, Race, and American Identity* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2006), 89.
- 22. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 90.
- 23. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 94-95.
- Zev Chafets, "The Sy Empire," New York Times Magazine, October 14, 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/10/14/magazine/14syrians-t.html.
- Aviva Ben-Ur, Sephardic Jews in America: A Diasporic History (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 115.
- 26. Ben-Ur, Sephardic Jews in America, 1.
- 27. Ben-Ur, Sephardic Jews in America, 108.
- 28. Devin Naar, phone interview, October 1, 2020.
- 29. Ben-Ur, Sephardic Jews in America, 33.
- 30. Diner, New Promised Land, 65.
- 31. Sarna, American Judaism, 251.
- 32. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 102-3.
- 33. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 104-7.
- 34. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 98.
- 35. Chafets, "The Sy Empire."
- 36. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 99.
- 37. Keren McGinity, Still Jewish: A History of Women and Internarriage in America (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 24.
- 38. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 100-102.
- 39. McGinity, Still Jewish, 27.
- 40. Norman H. Finkelstein, *American Jewish History: A JPS Guide* (New York: Jewish Publication Society, 2007), 120–21.
- 41. Sarna, American Judaism, 214.
- 42. Sarna, American Judaism, 215.
- 43. Sarna, American Judaism, 224-25.
- 44. Sarna, American Judaism, 228.
- 45. Sarna, American Judaism, 226.
- 46. Sarna, American Judaism, 223.
- 47. Daniel Blatman, "Bund," YIVO Encyclopedia of Jews in Eastern Europe, https://yivoencyclopedia.org/article.aspx/bund.
- 48. Diner, New Promised Land, 57.
- 49. "About Us," Forward, https://forward.com/about-us/.

- 50. Ann Toback, phone interview, August 26, 2020.
- Jia Lynn Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide: The Epic Struggle over American Immigration, 1924–1965 (New York: W. W. Norton, 2020), 36.
- 52. Hasia Diner, *Jews of the United States* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004), 164–65.
- 53. "Maryland's 'Jew Bill,'" Jewish Museum of Maryland, May 15, 2020, https://jewishmuseummd.org/marylands-jew-bill/.
- 54. Diner, Jews of the United States, 162-63.
- 55. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 23.
- 56. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 129.
- 57. Sarna, American Judaism, 221.
- 58. Sarna, American Judaism, 223.
- 59. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 24–25.
- 60. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 126.
- 61. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 124.
- 62. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 26.
- 63. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 28–29.
- 64. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 43.
- 65. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 10.
- 66. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 54.
- 67. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 42.
- 68. 1920 United States Federal Census, Massachusetts, Suffolk, Boston Ward 15, District 0396.
- 69. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 42–43.
- 70. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 58.
- 71. Nurith Aizenman, "Trump Wishes We Had More Immigrants from Norway. Turns Out We Once Did," NPR, January 12, 2018, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/01/12/577673191/trump-wishes-we-had-more-immigrants-from-norway-turns-out-we-once-did.
- 72. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 44–45.
- 73. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 58.
- 74. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 130.
- 75. Tamkin family recording.
- 76. Daniel Tamkin, phone interview, August 8, 2020.
- 77. Engle, phone interview.
- 78. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 130.
- 79. Diner, New Promised Land, 91–92.
- 80. Diner, New Promised Land, 75-76.
- 81. Diner, New Promised Land, 82-84.
- 82. See, for example, https://mobile.twitter.com/rabbisandra/status/137285585 2420456451?lang=bg, and Anthony Russell, "'Go Down, Moses': Engaging with My Complex Musical Heritage at Passover," Tablet, April 7, 2014, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/community/articles/passover-negro-spirituals.
- 83. Sarna, American Judaism, 255-57.
- 84. Sarna, American Judaism.
- 85. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 128.
- 86. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 164.

- 87. Sarna, American Judaism, 265-66.
- 88. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 124.
- 89. Gary Phillip Zola and Marc Dollinger, eds., *American Jewish History* (Waltham, MA: Brandeis University Press, 2014), 228–30.
- 90. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 67.
- 91. Leonard Dinnerstein, "Jews and the New Deal," *American Jewish History* 72, no. 4 (June 1983): 461–76.
- 92. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 167.
- 93. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 171.
- 94. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 174.
- 95. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 184.
- 96. Dinnerstein, "Jews and the New Deal."
- 97. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 191.
- 98. Arlette Sanders, phone interview, September 22, 2020.
- 99. Mae Ngai, Impossible Subjects: Illegal Aliens and the Making of Modern America (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), 235.
- 100. Sarna, American Judaism, 265.
- 101. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 133-34.
- 102. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 132.
- 103. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 136.
- 104. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 74–75.
- 105. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 192.
- 106. Laurent Bouzereau, Five Came Back (2017, Netflix).
- 107. Deborah Dash Moore, *GI Jews: How World War II Changed a Generation* (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 2004), 25–26.
- 108. Moore, GI Jews, 32.
- 109. Moore, GI Jews, 33-36.
- 110. Moore, GI Jews, 66-67.
- 111. Moore, GI Jews, 98.
- 112. Moore, GI Jews, 113-14.
- 113. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 74.
- https://www.nytimes.com/1942/11/25/archives/himmler-program-kills -polish-jews-slaughter-of-250000-in-plan-to.html.
- 115. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 87–88.
- 116. Diner, New Promised Land, 41–42.
- 117. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 84-85.
- 118. Zola and Dollinger, American Jewish History, 256–57.
- 119. Sarna, American Judaism, 262-63.
- 120. Diner, New Promised Land, 89.
- 121. Bouzereau, Five Came Back.
- 122. Kenneth Jacobson, phone interview, September 13, 2020.
- 123. Sarna, American Judaism, 271.
- 124. Sarna, American Judaism, 271.
- 125. Sarna, American Judaism, 268.
- 126. Sarna, American Judaism, 267.
- 127. Sarna, American Judaism, 269-71.
- 128. Tamkin, phone interview.

Chapter 2: White and Red Jews

- Karen Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks and What That Says About Race in America (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1998, 2010), 142– 43.
- 2. https://barbie.mattel.com/shop/en-us/ba/all-signature-dolls/barbie-dream-house-1962-repro-with-doll-gnc38.
- 3. Aviva Ben-Ur, Jewish Autonomy in a Slave Society: Suriname in the Atlantic World, 1651–1825 (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2020), 163.
- 4. "Lewis Charles Levin," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtual library.org/lewis-charles-levin.
- Norman H. Finkelstein, "Jews in the Civil War," My Jewish Learning, https://www.myjewishlearning.com/article/jews-in-the-civil-war/.
- 6. Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks, 76.
- 7. See, for example, Eric Goldstein, *The Price of Whiteness: Jews, Race, and American Identity* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2006), 122.
- 8. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 95–96.
- 9. Arthur Liebman, *Jews and the Left* (New York: John Wiley and Sons, 1979), 34–36.
- 10. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 161.
- 11. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 110-15.
- 12. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 161.
- 13. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 110.
- 14. "NAACP: A Century in the Fight for Freedom," https://www.loc.gov/exhibits/naacp/founding-and-early-years.html.
- 15. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 147.
- 16. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 153-54.
- 17. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 102-3.
- 18. Goldstein, The Price of Whiteness, 164.
- Deborah Dash Moore, GI Jews: How World War II Changed a Generation (Cambridge, MA: Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 2004), 261.
- 20. Robert Levinson, "Many Black World War II Veterans Were Denied Their GI Bill Benefits. Time to Fix That.," *War on the Rocks*, September 11, 2020, https://warontherocks.com/2020/09/many-black-world-war-ii-veterans-were-denied-their-gi-bill-benefits-time-to-fix-that/.
- 21. Rachel Kranson, *Ambivalent Embrace: Jewish Upward Mobility in Postwar America* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2017), 47.
- 22. Hasia Diner, A New Promised Land: A History of Jews in America (New York: Oxford University Press, 2000, 2003), 94.
- 23. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 56.
- 24. Daniel Tamkin, phone interview, August 8, 2020.
- 25. "President Eisenhower Signs 'In God We Trust' into Law," History.com, https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/president-eisenhower-signs-in-god-we-trust-into-law.
- 26. Diner, New Promised Land, 99.
- 27. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 71.
- 28. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 71.

- Hasia Diner, Jews of the United States (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004), 293–98.
- 30. Jonathan Sarna, *American Judaism* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2004, 2019), 287.
- 31. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 89–90.
- 32. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 73.
- 33. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 75–76.
- 34. Diner, New Promised Land, 104–5.
- 35. Diner, New Promised Land, 96.
- 36. Diner, New Promised Land, 104–5.
- 37. Diner, Jews of the United States, 261–65.
- 38. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 44-45.
- 39. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 61.
- 40. Allison Perlman, "Hollywood blacklist," *Britannica*, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Hollywood-blacklist.
- 41. Hasia Diner, Zoom interview, February 23, 2021.
- 42. Robert Meeropol, phone interview, February 12, 2021.
- 43. Emily Tamkin, "The Executed Innocent: Why Justice for Ethel Rosenberg Still Matters," *New Statesman*, March 26, 2021, https://www.newstatesman.com/world/americas/north-america/2021/03/executed-innocent-why-justice-ethel-rosenberg-still-matters.
- 44. "The Rosenberg Trial," Atomic Heritage Foundation, April 25, 2018, http://www.atomicheritage.org/history/rosenberg-trial.
- 45. Robert D. McFadden, "David Greenglass, the Brother Who Doomed Ethel Rosenberg, Dies at 92," *New York Times*, October 14, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/10/15/us/david-greenglass-spy-who-helped-seal-the-rosenbergs-doom-dies-at-92.html.
- 46. Sam Roberts, "Figure in Rosenberg Case Admits to Soviet Spying," *New York Times*, September 11, 2008, https://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/12/ny region/12spy.html.
- 47. Meeropol, phone interview.
- 48. Gabrielle Bruney, "Roy Cohn Was an Infamous Political Fixer Who Made President Trump 'From Beyond the Grave,'" *Esquire*, June 18, 2020, https://www.esquire.com/entertainment/a29177110/wheres-my-roy-cohn-matt-tyrnauer-donald-trump-interview/.
- 49. Diner, New Promised Land, 102.
- 50. "Jim Hoberman's Oral History," Yiddish Book Center, June 26, 2011, https://www.yiddishbookcenter.org/collections/oral-histories/interviews/woh-fi-0000130/jim-hoberman-2011.
- 51. John, phone interview, September 8, 2021.
- 52. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 17–27.
- 53. Joseph Dorman, Sholem Aleichem: Laughing in the Darkness (New York: Filmakers Library, 2012).
- 54. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 21–23.
- 55. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 30.
- Aviva Ben-Ur, Sephardic Jews in America: A Diasporic History (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 35.

- 57. Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks, 145–51.
- 58. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 47–51.
- 59. "US Presidential Elections: Jewish Voting Record," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jewish-voting-record-in-u-s-presiden tial-elections.
- 60. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 47–51.
- 61. Sarna, American Judaism, 314.
- 62. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 116–17.
- 63. Tamkin, phone interview.
- 64. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 114.
- 65. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 118.
- 66. Tamkin, phone interview.
- 67. Keren McGinity, Still Jewish: A History of Women and Intermarriage in America (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 4.
- 68. Dorman, Sholem Aleichem: Laughing in the Darkness.
- 69. Samira K. Mehta, *Beyond Chrismukkah: The Christian-Jewish Interfaith Family in the United States* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press), 24.
- 70. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 118–119.
- 71. Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks, 160-63.
- 72. Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks, 166–67.
- 73. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 100–104.
- 74. Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks, 131–32.
- 75. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 112.
- 76. Max, phone interview, August 5, 2021.

Chapter 3: Zionist Jews

- Hasia Diner, A New Promised Land: A History of Jews in America (New York: Oxford University Press, 2000, 2003), 62.
- 2. "Jewish & Non-Jewish Population of Israel/Palestine," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/jewish-and-non-jewish-population-of-israel-palestine-1517-present.
- 3. Diner, New Promised Land, 62.
- 4. Diner, New Promised Land, 88.
- 5. Norman H. Finkelstein, *American Jewish History: A JPS Guide* (New York: Jewish Publication Society, 2007), 121.
- Julian Cardillo, "Christmas Trees in Jewish Homes: A Brief History," Brandeis NOW, December 16, 2019, https://www.brandeis.edu/now/2019/december/christmas-trees-jewish-homes.html.
- 7. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 121.
- 8. Jonathan Sarna, *American Judaism* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2004, 2019), 250–51.
- 9. Sarna, American Judaism, 253-54.
- 10. Diner, New Promised Land, 88.
- 11. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 124.
- 12. Shaul Magid, "Liberal Zionism Is Dying. Will Foregoing the Jewish State

- Save It?," +972 Magazine, August 10, 2021, https://www.972mag.com/haifa-republic-book-review-liberal-zionism/.
- 13. Calvin Goldscheider and Alan S. Zuckerman, "The Formation of Jewish Political Movements in Europe," *Modern Judaism* 4, no. 1 (February 1984): 83–104. Published by Oxford University Press.
- 14. Kalman Weiser, "Folkists," YIVO Encyclopedia of Jews in Eastern Europe, https://yivoencyclopedia.org/article.aspx/Folkists.
- 15. See "Origins and Evolution of the Palestine Problem: 1917–1947 (Part I)," United Nations, https://www.un.org/unispal/history2/origins-and -evolution-of-the-palestine-problem/part-i-1917–1947/, and "British Palestine Mandate," British White Papers, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org /the-british-white-papers.
- 16. Daniel Tamkin, phone interview, August 8, 2020.
- 17. Finkelstein, American Jewish History: A JPS Guide, 145.
- Anshel Pfeffer, "End U.S. 'Aid' to Israel. For the Sake of American Jews," Haaretz, May 21, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/.premium.HI GHLIGHT-end-u-s-aid-to-israel-for-the-sake-of-american-jews-1.9829349.
- 19. Peter Beinart, The Crisis of Zionism (New York: Henry Holt, 2012), 13.
- 20. Beinart, The Crisis of Zionism.
- 21. Hussein Ibish, "A 'Catastrophe' That Defines Palestinian Identity," *Atlantic*, May 14, 2018, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2018/05/the-meaning-of-nakba-israel-palestine-1948-gaza/560294/.
- 22. Sheryl Gay Stolberg, "A 'Calming Feeling," a Frenzy and a New Front in the War over Anti-Semitism," *New York Times*, May 13, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/13/us/politics/rashida-tlaib-holocaust.html.
- 23. "Rep. Rashida Tlaib on Growing Up in Detroit, Holocaust Comments and Fighting Poverty," *Late Night with Seth Meyers*, NBC, May 14, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=gDRHn3R2kc4&t=318s.
- 24. Arlette Sanders, phone interview, September 22, 2020.
- 25. Sarna, American Judaism, 337.
- 26. Sarna, American Judaism, 335-38.
- 27. Diner, New Promised Land, 103.
- 28. Daniel Gordis, We Stand Divided: The Rift Between American Jews and Israel (New York: ECCO, an imprint of HarperCollins, 2019), 40–43.
- 29. Gordis, We Stand Divided, 67.
- 30. Sarna, American Judaism, 296.
- 31. Hasia Diner, *Jews of the United States* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004), 295–96.
- 32. Sanders, phone interview.
- 33. Michael E. Staub, Torn at the Roots: The Crisis of Jewish Liberalism in Postwar America (New York: Columbia University Press, 2002), 63.
- 34. Sarna, American Judaism, 335-36.
- 35. Diner, Jews of the United States, 322–23.
- 36. Diner, Jews of the United States, 323.
- 37. Max Lewkowicz, *Fiddler: A Miracle of Miracles* (2019, Roadside Attractions, Samuel Goldwyn Films).
- 38. "Warsaw Ghetto Uprising," Holocaust Encyclopedia, United States Holocaust

Memorial Museum, https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/warsaw-ghetto-uprising.

- 39. Diner, Jews of the United States, 324–25.
- 40. Sarna, American Judaism, 335–38.
- 41. Tamkin, phone interview.
- 42. Gordis, We Stand Divided, 14-15.
- 43. Diner, Jews of the United States, 322-24.
- 44. Diner, Jews of the United States, 324.
- 45. Tamkin, phone interview.
- Abraham Riesman, "My Grandfather the Zionist," New York Magazine, June 23, 2021, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2021/06/my-grandfather -the-zionist.html.
- 47. Tamkin, phone interview.
- 48. Jo-Ann Mort, Zoom interview, December 17, 2020.
- 49. Riesman, "My Grandfather the Zionist."

Chapter 4: Civil Rights Jews

- 1. "Pray with Your Feet," Central Synagogue, New York City, January 12, 2014, https://www.centralsynagogue.org/news/pray-with-your-feet. Heschel is sometimes quoted as having said that he felt his legs were praying.
- 2. "Negro Marchers from Selma Wear 'Yarmulkes' in Deference to Rabbis," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, March 23, 1965, https://www.jta.org/archive/negro-marchers-from-selma-wear-yarmulkes-in-deference-to-rabbis.
- 3. Shira Feder, "Georgia Senate Winner Raphael Warnock: Heschel and King 'Are Smiling in This Moment,'" Jewish Telegraphic Agency, January 6, 2021, https://www.sun-sentinel.com/florida-jewish-journal/fl-jj-georgia-senate -winner-raphael-warnock-heschel-king-smiling-20210106-flahl4oy3veg3o3ub igeggq2ym-story.html.
- 4. Rachel Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace: Jewish Upward Mobility in Postwar America (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2017), 53.
- Marc Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics: Reinventing the Alliance in the 1960s (Waltham, MA: Brandeis University Press, 2018), 28.
- Hasia Diner, Jews of the United States (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2004), 268–69.
- 7. "Murder in Mississippi," *American Experience*, PBS, https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/americanexperience/features/freedomsummer-murder/.
- 8. Wayne King, "FILM; Fact v Fiction in Mississippi," *New York Times*, December 4, 1988, https://www.nytimes.com/1988/12/04/movies/film-fact-vs-fiction-in-mississippi.html.
- 9. Michael E. Staub, Torn at the Roots: The Crisis of Jewish Liberalism in Postwar America (New York: Columbia University Press, 2002), 87.
- 10. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 87–88.
- 11. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 53–54.
- 12. Susannah Heschel, phone interview, March 17, 2021.
- 13. Kranson, Ambivalent Embrace, 54.

- 14. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 49.
- 15. Liza Kaufman Hogan, phone interview, August 20, 2021.
- 16. Valerie Frey, Kaye Kole, and Luciana Spracher, *Voices of Savannah: Selections from the Oral History Collection of the Savannah Jewish Archives* (Savannah, GA: Savannah Jewish Archives, 2004), 70.
- 17. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 53-54.
- 18. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 55.
- 19. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 70–71.
- 20. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 96.
- 21. Staub, Torn at the Roots.
- 22. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 99.
- 23. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 62.
- 24. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 69.
- 25. Heschel, phone interview.
- 26. Heschel, phone interview.
- 27. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 34.
- 28. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 32–33.
- 29. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 85.
- 30. James Baldwin, "Negroes Are Antisemitic Because They're Anti-White," *New York Times*, April 9, 1967, https://archive.nytimes.com/www.nytimes.com/books/98/03/29/specials/baldwin-antisem.html? r=1.
- 31. Judith Weisenfeld, "Race, Religion, and Black Jewish Identity in the Early Twentieth-Century U.S.," Jewish Studies-Fordham, October 12, 2021, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=C5dLZZP0tUs.
- 32. "Extremist Sects Within the Black Hebrew Israelite Movement," Anti-Defamation League, https://www.adl.org/resources/backgrounders/ex tremist-sects-within-the-black-hebrew-israelite-movement.
- 33. Jia Lynn Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide: The Epic Struggle over American Immigration, 1924–1965 (New York: W. W. Norton, 2020), 176–83.
- 34. Yang, One Mighty and Irresistible Tide, 243–260.
- 35. Mae M. Ngai, Impossible Subjects: Illegal Aliens and the Making of Modern America (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), 263–64.
- 36. Keren McGinity, Still Jewish: A History of Women and Intermarriage in America (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 110.
- 37. Sandra Lawson, phone interview, October 18, 2021.
- 38. Anthony Russell, phone interview, October 26, 2021.
- 39. Peter Beinart, The Crisis of Zionism (New York: Henry Holt, 2012), 14.
- 40. "Friedman Said Seeking to Call West Bank 'Judea and Samaria' in Statements," *Times of Israel*, April 25, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/friedman-seeking-to-call-west-bank-judea-and-samaria-in-official-statements/.
- 41. Beinart, The Crisis of Zionism, 20.
- 42. Diner, Jews of the United States, 335.
- 43. "Stokely Carmichael," *Britannica*, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Stokely-Carmichael.
- 44. Diner, Jews of the United States, 335.
- 45. See, for example, Ofer Aderet, "'We Saw Jews with Hearts Like Germans': Moroccan Immigrants in Israel Warned Families Not to Follow," *Haaretz*,

- July 10, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium.HIGHLI GHT.MAGAZINE-horrified-by-racism-moroccan-immigrants-in-israel-warned-families-not-to-follow-1.9982152.
- 46. Diane Pien, "Israeli Black Panther Party (1971–1977)," BlackPast, July 2, 2018, https://www.blackpast.org/global-african-history/israeli-black-panther-party-1971–1977/.
- 47. "Ethiopian Jews: Israel's Second-Class Citizens?," *Deutsche Welle*, September 29, 2018, https://www.dw.com/en/ethiopian-jews-israels-second-class-citizens/a-45687623.
- 48. Name withheld, phone interview, March 3, 2021.
- 49. Diner, Jews of the United States, 335.
- 50. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 53.
- 51. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 94.
- 52. Daniel Gordis, We Stand Divided: The Rift Between American Jews and Israel (New York: ECCO, an imprint of HarperCollins, 2019), 69.
- 53. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 137.
- 54. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 142.
- 55. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 158–59.
- 56. Arthur Waskow, Zoom interview, January 8, 2021.
- 57. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 181–90.
- 58. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 105–6.
- 59. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 112–19.
- 60. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 125.
- 61. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 144–49.
- 62. Dollinger, Black Power, Jewish Politics, 116.
- 63. "Jimmy Carter and the Rise of Evangelical Voters," RetroReport, https://www.retroreport.org/education/video/jimmy-carter-and-the-rise-of-evangelical-voters/.
- 64. http://content.time.com/time/covers/0,16641,19771226,00.html.
- 65. Philip Bump, "Half of Evangelicals Support Israel Because They Believe It Is Important for Fulfilling End-Times Prophecy," *Washington Post*, May 14, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/politics/wp/2018/05/14/half-of-evangelicals-support-israel-because-they-believe-it-is-important-for-fulfilling-end-times-prophecy/.
- 66. Heschel, phone interview.
- 67. Bruce D. Haynes, *The Soul of Judaism: Jews of African Descent in America* (New York: New York University Press, 2018), 175.
- 68. Sandee Brawarsky, "Tracing Tevye's Cultural Footprint," New York Jewish Week, November 13, 2013, https://jewishweek.timesofisrael.com/tracing-tevyes-cultural-footprint/.
- 69. Haynes, The Soul of Judaism, 172.
- 70. Brawarsky, "Tracing Tevye's Cultural Footprint."
- 71. Max Lewkowicz, *Fiddler: A Miracle of Miracles* (2019, Roadside Attractions, Samuel Goldwyn Films).
- 72. McGinity, Still Jewish, 110–12.
- 73. McGinity, Still Jewish, 123.
- 74. Lila Corwin Berman, Kate Rosenblatt, and Ronit Stahl, "Continuity Crisis:

- The History and Sexual Politics of an American Jewish Communal Project," *American Jewish History* 104, nos. 2/3 (April/July 2020): 173.
- 75. McGinity, Still Jewish, 165.
- 76. McGinity, Still Jewish, 126-27.
- 77. Staub, Torn at the Roots, 262.
- 78. Corwin Berman, Rosenblatt, and Stahl, "Continuity Crisis," 177.
- 79. Heschel, phone interview.
- 80. Hannah Dreyfus, "Steven M. Cohen, Shunned by Academy After Harassment Allegations, Makes Stealthy Comeback—and Provokes Uproar," *Forward*, March 23, 2021, https://forward.com/news/466437/steven-cohen-shunned -after-harassment-accusations-trying-to-make-a-stealth/.
- 81. Heschel, phone interview.

Chapter 5: Right-Wing Jews

- Jacob Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right: The Rise of the Neocons (New York: Doubleday, 2008), 56.
- 2. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 29–36.
- 3. Heilbrunn, *They Knew They Were Right*, 36–42.
- 4. See, for example, "The Rise of the Neocons," *Week*, January 8, 2015, https://theweek.com/articles/528827/rise-neocons.
- 5. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 81.
- 6. Norman Podhoretz, "My Negro Problem—and Ours," *Commentary*, February 1963, https://www.commentary.org/articles/norman-podhoretz/my-negro-problem-and-ours/.
- Karen Brodkin, How Jews Became White Folks and What That Says About Race in America (New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press, 1998, 2010), 145–50.
- 8. Heilbrunn, *They Knew They Were Right*, 11–22.
- 9. Douglas Feith, personal interview, Washington, DC, 2019.
- Norman Podhoretz, "Is It Good for the Jews?," Commentary, February 1972, https://www.commentary.org/articles/norman-podhoretz/is-it-good-for-the-jews/.
- 11. Benjamin Balint, Running Commentary: The Contentious Magazine That Transformed the Jewish Left into the Neoconservative Right (New York: PublicAffairs, 2010), 12–16.
- 12. Balint, Running Commentary, 20-21.
- 13. Balint, Running Commentary, 50-51.
- 14. Balint, Running Commentary, 57.
- 15. Balint, Running Commentary, 65-73.
- 16. Balint, Running Commentary, 72-73.
- 17. Balint, Running Commentary, 76.
- 18. Balint, Running Commentary, 84.
- 19. Balint, Running Commentary, 98-102.
- 20. Balint, Running Commentary, 106.
- 21. Balint, Running Commentary, 114.
- 22. Balint, Running Commentary, 118-21.

- 23. Balint, Running Commentary, 124-25.
- 24. Balint, Running Commentary, 126.
- 25. Balint, Running Commentary, 133.
- 26. Balint, Running Commentary, 131.
- 27. Lila Corwin Berman, *The American Jewish Philanthropic Complex: The History of a Multibillion-Dollar Institution* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2020), 160.
- 28. https://www.jewishdatabank.org/content/upload/bjdb/599/N-Jewish_American_Voting_Solomon_Project_2012_Main_Report.pdf.
- 29. Balint, Running Commentary, 211.
- 30. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 161–64.
- 31. Feith, personal interview.
- 32. Balint, Running Commentary, 205.
- 33. Patrick Glynn, "Why an Arms Build-Up Is Morally Necessary," *Commentary*, February 1984, https://www.commentary.org/articles/patrick-glynn/why-an-american-arms-build-up-is-morally-necessary/.
- 34. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 170–84.
- 35. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 158.
- 36. Heilbrunn, They Knew They Were Right, 209.
- 37. Norman Podhoretz, "Neoconservatism: A Eulogy," American Enterprise Institute, January 15, 1996.
- 38. Balint, Running Commentary, 183.
- 39. Balint, Running Commentary, 185.
- 40. Michelle Mark, "Former CIA Officer Valerie Plame Wilson Apologizes for Tweeting a Story Blaming Jews for US Wars in the Middle East," Business Insider, September 21, 2017, https://www.businessinsider.com/valerie-plame-wilson-jews-tweet-wars-2017–9.
- 41. Corwin Berman, The American Jewish Philanthropic Complex, 157.
- 42. Balint, Running Commentary, 143.

Chapter 6: Laboring Jews

- 1. "Merchant of Venice," *Treasures in Full: Shakespeare in Quarto*, British Library, https://www.bl.uk/treasures/shakespeare/merchant.html.
- 2. Jonathan Sarna, *American Judaism* (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 2004, 2019), 217.
- 3. Daniel Tamkin, personal interview, August. 8, 2020.
- 4. Ed Delman, Zoom interview, October 7, 2020.
- 5. Elizabeth Tamkin, phone interview, August 13, 2021.
- 6. Josh Fitt, phone interview, September 16, 2020.
- 7. Name withheld, phone interview, August 4, 2021.
- 8. Devan Cole, "House Majority Leader Deletes Tweet Saying Soros, Bloomberg, Steyer Are Trying to 'Buy' Election," CNN, October 28, 2018, https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/28/politics/tom-steyer-mccarthy-tweet/index.html.
- 9. "Fox News' Tucker Carlson Claims George Soros Is 'Remaking' America,"

- *Haaretz*, June 13, 2019, https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/fox-news-tucker-carlson-claims-george-soros-is-remaking-america-1.7362111.
- 10. Emily Tamkin, The Influence of Soros: Politics, Power, and the Struggle for an Open Society (New York: Harper, an imprint of HarperCollins, 2020), 2.
- "Who Invented the Weekend?," BBC Bitesize, https://www.bbc.co.uk/bitesize/articles/zf22kmn.
- 12. "Shabbat as Social Reform," My Jewish Learning, https://www.myjewish learning.com/article/shabbat-as-social-reform/.
- 13. Yuri Slezkine, *The Jewish Century* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), 213–15.
- A. Gurwitz, "Perfectly Matched and Perfectly Timed," in Atlantic Metropolis: An Economic History of New York (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2019), 323–58.
- 15. Slezkine, The Jewish Century, 318.
- 16. Ann Toback, phone interview, August 26, 2020.
- 17. Hasia Diner, Zoom interview, February 23, 2021.
- 18. Michael E. Staub, *Torn at the Roots: The Crisis of Jewish Liberalism in Postwar America* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2002), 53.
- "Lehman Brothers," Encyclopedia of Alabama, Alabama Humanities Alliance, May 21, 2009, http://encyclopediaofalabama.org/article/h-2160.
- 20. Jerry Muller, phone interview, May 27, 2021.
- I. W. Burnham II, "Ethnic Bankers," New York Times, July 13, 1986, https://www.nytimes.com/1986/07/13/business/l-ethnic-bankers-525686.html.
- 22. "Michael Milken," *Britannica*, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Michael-R-Milken#ref260895.
- 23. Dan Mangan, "Trump Pardons Michael Milken, Face of 1980s Insider Trading Scandals," CNBC, February 18, 2020, https://www.cnbc.com/2020/02/18/trump-pardons-michael-milken-face-of-1980s-financial-scandals.html.
- 24. David Warsh, "Undercurrents of Religious, Cultural Antagonism in Drexel's Rise, Fall," *Washington Post*, February 21, 1990, https://www.washington post.com/archive/business/1990/02/21/undercurrent-of-religious-cultural -antagonism-in-drexels-rise-fall/735af83d-5320-4985-925e-8a5cee03af93/.
- David A. Kaplan, "Wall Street: A Greed Apart," Newsweek, October 13, 1991, https://www.newsweek.com/wall-street-greed-apart-204816.
- 26. "A History of the Rothschild Family," Investopedia, https://www.investopedia.com/updates/history-rothschild-family/.
- 27. Muller, phone interview.
- 28. https://www.sobpedro.com/our-history#:~:text=In%201949%2C%20 Mr.,of%20the%20Border%20Drive%2DIn.
- 29. Rudy Maxa, "South of the Border Down Carolina Way," *Washington Post*, January 7, 1979, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/lifestyle/mag azine/1979/01/07/south-of-the-border-down-carolina-way/3090a021-2fb5-457c-8fdb-b17ec4022d44/.
- Sofia Lesnewski, "Filmmakers Explore Racial Impact of South of the Border in Paused Documentary," *Daily Tar Heel*, May 4, 2021, https://www.dailytarheel.com/article/2021/05/city-south-of-border.
- 31. Maxa, "South of the Border Down Carolina Way."

- 32. Lesnewski, "Filmmakers Explore Racial Impact of South of the Border in Paused Documentary."
- 33. Ann G. Wolfe, "The Invisible Jewish Poor," *Journal of Jewish Communal Service*, June 8, 1971, https://www.bjpa.org/content/upload/bjpa/the_/THE %20INVISIBLE%20JEWISH%20POOR.pdf.
- 34. Jonathan Hornstein, *Jewish Poverty in the United States: A Summary of Recent Research*, Harry and Jeanette Weinberg Foundation, February 2019, https://cdn.fedweb.org/fed-42/2892/jewish-poverty-in-the-united-states %2520Weinberg%2520Report.pdf.
- 35. Wolfe, "The Invisible Jewish Poor."
- 36. Cathy Free, "About a Third of Holocaust Survivors in the U.S. Live in Poverty. This Group Helps Them.," *Washington Post*, March 24, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/2021/03/24/holocaust-survivor-poverty-kavod/.
- 37. https://www.jewishfederations.org/.
- 38. Lila Corwin Berman, *The American Jewish Philanthropic Complex*, (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2020), 133 and 161–163.
- 39. Lila Corwin Berman, phone interview, July 2, 2021.
- 40. Raphael Magarik, "Who Owns American Judaism?," *Jewish Currents*, June 1, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/who-owns-american-judaism.
- 41. Maayan Hoffman, "Federation and Its Future: Floundering or Flourishing?," eJewish Philanthropy, November 12, 2017, https://ejewishphilanthropy.com/jfna-and-its-future-floundering-or-flourishing/.
- 42. Corwin Berman, phone interview.
- 43. Keren McGinity, phone interview, July 4, 2021.
- 44. Kate Rosenblatt, phone interview, September 29, 2020.
- 45. Lila Corwin Berman, Kate Rosenblatt, and Ronit Stahl, "Continuity Crisis: The History and Sexual Politics of an American Jewish Communal Project," *American Jewish History* 104, nos. 2/3 (April/July 2020): 167–94.
- 46. Keren McGinity, Still Jewish: A History of Women and Internarriage in America (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 6.
- 47. Helen Chernikoff, "The Pride of Matthew Bronfman's Philanthropy," eJewish Philanthropy, March 3, 2021, https://ejewishphilanthropy.com/matthew-bronfmans-philanthropy-is-about-pride/.
- 48. "Biography of Yitzhak Rabin," Rabin Center, http://www.rabincenter.org .il/Items/01097/Biography.pdf.
- 49. "Netanyahu Can't Wash His Hands of Incitement That Led to Rabin's Murder," *Haaretz*, November 13, 2016, https://www.haaretz.com/opinion/editorial-netanyahu-can-t-wash-his-hands-of-incitement-1.5461189.
- Zack Beauchamp, "What Were the Intifadas?," Vox, May 14, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2018/11/20/18080066/israel-palestine-intifadas-first-second.
- 51. Michael Lipka, "7 Key Findings About Religion and Politics in Israel," Pew Research Center, March 8, 2016, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/03/08/key-findings-religion-politics-israel/.
- 52. Laura E. Adkins and Ben Sales, "The Kids Are All Right-Wing: Why Israel's Younger Voters Are More Conservative," Jewish Telegraphic Agency,

- April 11, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/the-kids-are-all-right-wing-why-israels-younger-voters-are-more-conservative/.
- 53. Tom Mashberg, "Michael Steinhardt, Billionaire, Surrenders \$70 Million in Stolen Relics," *New York Times*, December 6, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/06/arts/design/steinhardt-billionaire-stolen-antiquities.html.
- 54. "Adelson Gift of \$25 Million a Year Provides Huge Boost to Birthright," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, February 8, 2007, https://www.jta.org/archive/adelson-gift-of-25-million-a-year-provides-huge-boost-to-birthright.
- 55. Erez Linn and ILH Staff, "To Celebrate Israel's 70th Anniversary, Adelsons Donate \$70M to Taglit," *Israel Hayom*, April 17, 2018, https://www.israelhayom.com/2018/04/17/to-celebrate-israels-70th-anniversary-adelsons-donate-70m-to-taglit/.
- 56. Rachel Delia Benaim and Lazar Berman, "Sheldon Adelson Calls on US to Nuke Iranian Desert," *Times of Israel*, October 24, 2013, https://www.timesofisrael.com/sheldon-adelson-calls-on-us-to-nuke-iranian-desert/.
- 57. Barak Ravid, "Report: Adelson Offered Obama \$1b to Develop Iron Dome for Israel," *Haaretz*, January 7, 2016, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/premium-report-adelson-offered-obama-1b-to-develop-iron-dome-for-israel-1.5387565.
- 58. Amir Tibon, "This Powerful Adelson-Funded Israel Lobby Could Soon Rival AIPAC's Influence in Washington," *Haaretz*, October 31, 2017, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/.premium-the-adelson-funded-group-that-could-rival-aipacs-influence-in-d-c-1.5461209.
- 59. Sheldon Adelson, "Sheldon Adelson: I Endorse Donald Trump for President," *Washington Post*, May 13, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/sheldon-adelson-i-endorse-donald-trump-for-president/2016/05/12/ea89d7f0-17a0-11e6-aa55-670cabef46e0_story.html.
- 60. Robert D. McFadden, "Sheldon Adelson, Billionaire Donor to G.O.P. and Israel, Is Dead at 87," *New York Times*, January 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/12/business/sheldon-adelson-dead.html.
- 61. Amir Tibon, "Sheldon Adelson Donated \$5 Million to Trump's Inauguration, Documents Reveal," April 19, 2017, https://www.haaretz.com/us-news/adelson-gave-5-million-to-trump-s-inauguration-team-1.5462556.
- 62. "Obituary: Sheldon Adelson, the Casino Magnate Who Moved an Embassy," *BBC News*, BBC, January 12, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-47414850.
- 63. Josefin Dolstein, "Miriam Adelson Hopes There Will Be a Biblical 'Book of Trump,'" *Times of Israel*, June 28, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/miriam-adelson-hopes-there-will-be-a-biblical-book-of-trump/.
- 64. Emily Tamkin, The Influence of Soros, 109.
- 65. Edward N. Luttwak, "My Meeting with George Soros," Tablet, June 18, 2020, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/news/articles/meeting-with-george
- 66. Emily Tamkin, The Influence of Soros.
- 67. Luttwak, "My Meeting with George Soros."
- 68. Name withheld, phone interview, July 14, 2021.

- 69. Al Rosenberg, phone interview, August 23, 2021.
- 70. Name withheld, phone interview, August 18, 2021.
- 71. For example, Daniel Zemel, personal interview, Washington, DC, October 14, 2021.
- 72. https://twitter.com/tedcruz/status/1229919334539186177.
- 73. Emily Tamkin, "Criticizing Mike Bloomberg in an Age of Antisemitism," *New Republic*, February 18, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/156592/criticizing-michael-bloomberg-age-anti-semitism.
- Michael Balsamo and Tom Hays, "Ponzi Schemer Bernie Madoff Dies in Prison at 82," Associated Press, April 14, 2021, https://abcnews.go.com/ Business/wireStory/ap-source-ponzi-schemer-bernie-madoff-dies-prison--77065566.
- 75. Cindy Cardinal, phone interview, October 9, 2021.
- 76. Shelby Magid, phone interview, July 5, 2021.
- 77. Corwin Berman, phone interview.

Chapter 7: Refugee Jews

- 1. Olya, phone interview, February 11, 2021.
- 2. Ari L. Goldman, "Russian Jews Come to U.S. in Big Group," *New York Times*, September 29, 1989, https://www.nytimes.com/1989/09/29/nyregion/russian-jews-come-to-us-in-big-group.html.
- 3. Davar Ardalan, "For Persian Jews, America Means 'Religious Pluralism at Its Best," NPR, January 26, 2014, https://www.npr.org/sections/codeswitch/2014/01/26/260779898/for-persian-jews-america-means-religious-pluralism-at-its-best.
- Yuri Slezkine, The Jewish Century (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), 213–15.
- 5. "Joseph Stalin," Jewish Virtual Library, https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/joseph-stalin.
- 6. "The Khrushchev Era," *Britannica*, https://www.britannica.com/place/Russia/The-Khrushchev-era-1953-64#ref422198.
- 7. Benjamin Nathans, "Alexander Volpin and the Origins of the Soviet Human Rights Movement," National Council for Eurasian and East European Research, 2007, https://www.ucis.pitt.edu/nceeer/2007_819-2g_Nathans.pdf.
- 8. Zinovy Zinik, "Alexander Ginzburg," *Guardian*, July 26, 2002, https://www.theguardian.com/news/2002/jul/26/guardianobituaries.booksobituaries.
- 9. Arina Ginzburg, personal interview, Paris, 2013.
- See, for example, Gal Beckerman, When They Come for Us, We'll Be Gone: The Epic Struggle to Save Soviet Jewry (New York: First Mariner Books, 2011), 7.
- 11. Ludmilla Alexeyeva and Paul Goldberg, *The Thaw Generation: Coming of Age in the Post-Stalin Era* (Boston: Little, Brown, 1990), 280–81.
- 12. Benjamin Nathans, "Refuseniks and Rights Defenders: Jews and the Soviet Dissident Movement," in *From Europe's East to the Middle East: Israel's Russian and Polish Lineages*, ed. Kenneth B. Moss, Benjamin Nathans, and Taro Tsurumi (University of Pennsylvania Press: Philadelphia, 2021), 367.

- Robert Zaretsky, "Realism No Excuse for Kissinger's Remark," RealClear World, January 9, 2011, https://www.realclearworld.com/articles/2011/01/09/realism_and_nixon_anti-semitism_99345.html.
- 14. Yaacov Ro'i, "Jackson-Vanik Amendment," *The YIVO Encyclopedia of Jews in Eastern Europe*, https://yivoencyclopedia.org/article.aspx/Jackson-Vanik Amendment.
- 15. Beckerman, When They Come for Us, We'll Be Gone, 525–27.
- 16. Gold, "Soviet Jews in the United States."
- 17. https://www.hias.org/who/history.
- 18. Steven J. Gold, "Soviet Jews in the United States," *The American Jewish Year-book* 94 (1994): 3–57, https://www.jstor.org/stable/i23605123.
- A Portrait of Jewish Americans, Pew Research Center, October 1, 2013, https:// www.pewforum.org/2013/10/01/jewish-american-beliefs-attitudes-culture -survey/.
- 20. Roman, phone interview, September 1, 2021.
- 21. Olga Khazan, "Why Soviet Refugees Aren't Buying Sanders's Socialism," *Atlantic*, April 12, 2016, https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2016/04/bernie-sanders-trump-russians/477045/.
- 22. Ethan Marcus, "Alejandro Mayorkas' Historic Nomination Is a Wake-Up Call: Stop Erasing Sepharadim," *Forward*, November 25, 2020, https://forward.com/opinion/459218/alejandro-mayorkass-historic-nomination-should-be-a-wake-up-call-for/.
- 23. Laura Limonic, Kugel and Frijoles: Latin Jews in the United States (Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 2019), 151.
- 24. See, for example, Beckerman, When They Come for Us, We'll Be Gone, 100–101.
- 25. Philip Reeves, "On Multiple Fronts, Russian Jews Reshape Israel," NPR, January 2, 2013, https://www.npr.org/2013/01/02/168457444/on-multiple-fronts-russian-jews-reshape-israel.
- 26. Rachel, phone interview, September 20, 2021.
- 27. Gennadyi Gurman, phone interview, September 6, 2021.
- 28. Olya, phone interview.
- 29. Davar Ardalan, "For Persian Jews, America Means 'Religious Pluralism at Its Best,'" https://www.npr.org/sections/codeswitch/2014/01/26/260779898 /for-persian-jews-america-means-religious-pluralism-at-its-best.
- 30. Esther Amini, Concealed: Memoir of a Jewish-Iranian Daughter Caught Between the Chador and America (New York: Greenpoint Press, 2020).
- 31. Haideh Sahim, phone interview, August 6, 2021.
- 32. Julia, phone interview, July 23, 2021.
- 33. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NMjpppudNkk.
- 34. Julia, phone interview.
- 35. Ardalan, "For Persian Jews, America Means 'Religious Pluralism at Its Best.'"
- 36. Sarina Roffe, "Charismatic Rabbi Takes Reins of Manhattan Beach Synagogue," *Image*, June 2013, https://images.shulcloud.com/414/uploads/Article/rabbi-bitton.pdf.
- 37. Sahim, phone interview.
- 38. Mijal Bitton, "Many Jews of Color and Diverse Jews Are Politically Conservative—and Many Voted for Trump," Jewish Telegraphic Agency,

- November 19, 2020, https://www.jta.org/2020/11/19/opinion/many-jews-of-color-and-diverse-jews-are-politically-conservative-and-many-voted-for-trump.
- 39. Anna Kaplan, phone interview, August 4, 2021.
- 40. Bitton, "Many Jews of Color and Diverse Jews Are Politically Conservative."
- 41. Kaplan, phone interview.
- 42. Philip Mehdipour, "Why Iranian Jews in America Love Trump," *Forward*, September 14, 2020, https://forward.com/opinion/454190/why-iranian-american-jews-love-trump/.
- 43. Maayan Malter, phone interview, August 5, 2021.
- 44. Julia, phone interview.
- 45. Jordan Kutzik, phone interview, September 17, 2020.
- 46. Sahim, phone interview.
- 47. Vladislav Davidzon, phone interview, September 2, 2021.

Chapter 8: "This Land Is Our Land" Jews

- 1. Alexia Underwood, "The Controversial US Jerusalem Embassy Opening, Explained," Vox, May 16, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2018/5/14/17340798/jerusalem-embassy-israel-palestinians-us-trump.
- 2. Quint Forgey, "'The Dawn of a New Middle East': Trump Celebrates Abraham Accords with White House Signing Ceremony," *Politico*, September 15, 2020, https://www.politico.com/news/2020/09/15/trump-abraham-accords-palestinians-peace-deal-415083.
- 3. Peter Baker and Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "U.S. Finalizes Deal to Give Israel \$38 Billion in Military Aid," *New York Times*, September 13, 2016, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/14/world/middleeast/israel-benjamin-netan yahu-military-aid.html.
- 4. Krishnadev Calamur, "In Speech to Congress, Netanyahu Blasts 'A Very Bad Deal' with Iran," NPR, March 3, 2015, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2015/03/03/390250986/netanyahu-to-outline-iran-threats-in-much-anticipated-speech-to-congress.
- 5. "Full Text of US Envoy Samantha Power's Speech After Abstention on Anti-settlement Vote," *Times of Israel*, December 24, 2016, https://www.timesofisrael.com/full-text-of-us-envoy-samantha-powers-speech-after-abstention-on-anti-settlement-vote/.
- 6. "Here's Donald Trump's Presidential Announcement Speech," *Time*, June 16, 2015, https://time.com/3923128/donald-trump-announcement-speech/.
- 7. Nurith Aizenman, "Trump Wishes We Had More Immigrants from Norway. Turns Out We Once Did," NPR, January 12, 2018, https://www.npr.org/sections/goatsandsoda/2018/01/12/577673191/trump-wishes-we-had-more-immigrants-from-norway-turns-out-we-once-did.
- 8. Jodi Kantor, "For Kushner, Israel Policy May Be Shaped by the Personal," *New York Times*, February 11, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/11/us/politics/jared-kushner-israel.html.
- 9. Irene Katz Connelly and Talya Zax, "At Vice Presidential Debate, Pence

- Invokes 'Jewish Grandchildren' in Defense of Trump," *Forward*, October 7, 2020, https://forward.com/news/456049/pence-jewish-grandchildren-trump-harris-vp-debate-white-nationalism/.
- Adam Serwer, The Cruelty Is the Point: The Past, Present, and Future of Trump's America (New York: One World, 2021), 146–47.
- 11. David S. Glosser, "Stephen Miller Is an Immigration Hypocrite. I Know Because I'm His Uncle," *Politico*, August 13, 2018, https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/08/13/stephen-miller-is-an-immigration-hypocrite-i-know-because-im-his-uncle-219351/.
- Liz Stark, "White House Policy Adviser Downplays Statue of Liberty's Famous Poem," CNN, August 3, 2017, https://www.cnn.com/2017/08/02/politics/emma-lazarus-poem-statue-of-liberty/index.html.
- 13. Ben Lorber, phone interview, August 24, 2021.
- 14. "Jerusalem—The Upper City During the Second Temple Period," Israeli Ministry of Foreign Affairs, November 20, 2000, https://mfa.gov.il/MFA/IsraelExperience/History/Pages/Jerusalem%20-%20The%20Upper%20City%20during%20the%20Second%20Templ.aspx?ViewMode=Print.
- 15. Elliot Spagat, "US Identifies 3,900 Children Separated at Border Under Trump," Associated Press, June 8, 2021, https://apnews.com/article/az-state-wire-donald-trump-immigration-lifestyle-government-and-politics-54e2e5b bff270019d8bda3c81161c7c7.
- Angelo Fichera, "False Claim of Immigrant Children Deaths Under Obama,"
 Factcheck.org, January 3, 2019, https://www.factcheck.org/2019/01/false-claim-of-immigrant-children-deaths-under-obama/.
- 17. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=JmaZR8E12bs.
- 18. Masha Gessen, "Why the Tree of Life Shooter was Fixated on the Hebrew Immigrant Aid Society," *New Yorker*, October 27, 2018, https://www.new yorker.com/news/our-columnists/why-the-tree-of-life-shooter-was-fixated -on-the-hebrew-immigrant-aid-society.
- Dara Lind, "HIAS, the Jewish Refugee-Aid Group Targeted by the Pittsburgh Synagogue Shooter, Explained by Its President," Vox, October 29, 2018, https://www.vox.com/2015/9/25/9392151/hias-jewish-refugees-im migrants.
- Brett Samuels, "Trump: 'I Wouldn't Be Surprised' if Soros Were Paying for Migrant Caravan," Hill, October 31, 2018, https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/414171-trump-i-wouldnt-be-surprised-if-soros-were-paying-for-migrant-caravan.
- 21. Linda Qiu, "Did Democrats, or George Soros, Fund Migrant Caravans? Despite Republican Claims, No," *New York Times*, October 20, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/20/world/americas/migrant-caravan-video-trump.html.
- 22. Jennifer, phone interview, August 13, 2021.
- 23. Hannah Lebovits, phone interview, March 2, 2021.
- 24. "Chief Rabbi Says It Doesn't Matter if Pittsburgh's Tree of Life Is a Synagogue," *Times of Israel*, October 29, 2018, https://www.timesofisrael.com/israels-chief-rabbi-wont-call-pittsburghs-tree-of-life-a-synagogue/.
- 25. See, for example, Stephen Lurie, "The Dismal Failure of Jewish Groups to

- Confront Trump," *New Republic*, October 24, 2017, https://newrepublic.com/article/145482/dismal-failure-jewish-groups-confront-trump.
- 26. Daniel Elbaum, Zoom interview, September 21, 2020.
- 27. Alex Kane, "How the ADL's Israel Advocacy Undermines Its Civil Rights Work," *Jewish Currents*, February 8, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/how-the-adls-israel-advocacy-undermines-its-civil-rights-work/.
- 28. https://twitter.com/MortonAKlein7/status/1269321723763200013.
- 29. Yomat Shimron, "In Voting, Orthodox Jews Are Looking More Like Evangelicals," Religion News Service, February 19, 2021, https://religionnews.com/2021/02/19/the-political-chasm-between-left-and-right-is-tearing-orthodox-jews-apart/.
- 30. Priorities of Trump Voters vs. Biden Voters in the Orthodox Jewish Community: A Post-Election Analysis, Nishma Research, November 17, 2020, https://www.jewishdatabank.org/content/upload/bjdb/2020_Trump_Voters_Biden_Voters_Orthodox_Jews_Post-Election_Survey_Summary_Report.pdf.
- 31. Ron Kampeas, "After Afghanistan's Last Jew Refused to Leave, His Would-Be Jewish Rescuers Helped Dozens of Other Afghans Escape Instead," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, August 27, 2021, https://www.jta.org/2021/08/27/global/after-afghanistans-last-jew-refused-to-leave-his-would-be-jewish-rescuers-helped-dozens-of-other-afghans-escape-instead.
- 32. https://twitter.com/ballabon/status/1204660696912404480.
- 33. Judy Maltz, "Israel Ignores High Court Ruling on non-Orthodox Conversions," *Haaretz*, December 6, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israeli-interior-ministry-ignores-high-court-ruling-on-conversions-1.10443541.
- 34. Barak Dunayer, phone interview, August 27, 2021.
- 35. https://twitter.com/RJC/status/1163900725262540805.
- 36. Dave Goldiner, "Rudy Giuliani Says Jewish Democrats ARE Disloyal to Israel for Backing Tlaib and Omar," *New York Daily News*, August 21, 2019, https://www.nydailynews.com/news/politics/ny-rudy-giuliani-trump-jews-dual-loyalty-adl-20190821-vn6fplkvfrge3ioert6tad6ki4-story.html.
- 37. Jake Turx, "EXCLUSIVE: Donald J. Trump's Winter White House // Catching Up with the 45th President Ahead of His Departure from Mar-a-Lago," *Ami*, June 16, 2021, https://www.amimagazine.org/2021/06/16/donald-j-trumps-winter-white-house/.
- 38. *Jewish Americans in 2020*, Pew Research Center, May 11, 2021, https://www.pewforum.org/2021/05/11/jewish-americans-in-2020/.
- Emily Tamkin, The Influence of Soros: Politics, Power, and the Struggle for an Open Society (New York: Harper, an imprint of HarperCollins, 2020), 237.
- 40. "Yair Netanyahu: Soros' Organizations Destroying Israel from the Inside," *Hungary Today*, October 30, 2019, https://hungarytoday.hu/yair-netanyahu-soros-organizations-destroying-israel-from-the-inside/.
- 41. Olivia Nuzzi, "A Conversation with Rudy Giuliani over Bloody Marys at the Mark Hotel," *New York Magazine*, December 23, 2019, https://nymag.com/intelligencer/2019/12/a-conversation-with-rudy-giuliani-over-bloody-marys.html.

- 42. *Jewish Americans in 2020*, Pew Research Center, May 11, 2021, https://www.pewforum.org/2021/05/11/jewish-practices-and-customs/.
- 43. Keren McGinity, Still Jewish: A History of Women and Internarriage in America (New York: New York University Press, 2009), 6.
- 44. https://twitter.com/JasonSCampbell/status/1393317713485905920.
- 45. Eli Valley, phone interview, October 14, 2021.
- 46. Steven Pruzansky, "The Consequences of Intermarriage," *Jerusalem Post*, July 24, 2021, https://www.jpost.com/opinion/the-consequences-of-intermarriage-opinion-674783.
- 47. Daniel Tamkin, phone interview, August 8, 2020.
- 48. Name withheld, phone interview, August 11, 2021.
- 49. Jennifer, phone interview.
- 50. Name withheld, phone interview, July 25, 2021.
- 51. Shoshana, phone interview, September 6, 2021.
- 52. Rebecca Pierce, "Black Jewish Voices Are Finally Being Heard. So Is the Racist Backlash.," *Forward*, January 24, 2019, https://forward.com/opinion/418143/black-jewish-voices-are-finally-being-heard-so-is-the-racist-backlash/.
- 53. Max Daniller-Varghese, phone interview, September 1, 2021.
- 54. Jamie Yong, phone interview, August 5, 2021.
- 55. Arno Rosenfeld, "Largest Study Ever of Jews of Color Reports Widespread Discrimination," *Forward*, August 12, 2021, https://forward.com/news/474074/jews-of-color-study-discrimination-black-asian-latinx/.
- 56. Ira M. Sheskin and Arnold Dashefsky, "How Many Jews of Color Are There?," eJewish Philanthropy, May 17, 2020, https://ejewishphilanthropy.com/how-many-jews-of-color-are-there/.
- 57. See, for example, https://twitter.com/scarabbi/status/1426956741405777 922, and https://twitter.com/DavidJFryman/status/1427065629849366531.

Chapter 9: Pushing Jews

- 1. Max Fisher, "Here Is Clinton and Sanders's Remarkable Exchange on Israel-Palestine—and Why It Matters," Vox, April 15, 2016, https://www.vox.com/2016/4/15/11437602/clinton-sanders-israel-palestine-debate.
- 2. "Wright Says 'Jews' Keeping Him from Obama," Associated Press, June 11, 2009, https://www.nbcnews.com/id/wbna31246353.
- 3. See, for example, Samuel Gordon, "Obama and the Jews: An Inside Perspective," April 11, 2013, Shalom Hartman Institute, https://www.hartman.org.il/obama-and-the-jews-an-inside-perspective/.
- 4. See, for example, "AIPAC Pummels Obama," *Washington Post*, March 2, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/aipac-pummels-obama/2015/03/02/e05ee4c2-c10d-11e4–9ec2-b418f57a4a99_story.html.
- Emily Tamkin and Alexis Levinson, "Israel Will Be the Great Foreign Policy Debate of the Democratic Primary," BuzzFeed News, January 16, 2019, https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/emilytamkin/israel-dnc-bds-democrats-2020.

- 6. "Alisa Biran, Jeremy Ben-Ami," *New York Times*, February 18, 2001, https://www.nytimes.com/2001/02/18/style/alisa-biran-jeremy-ben-ami.html.
- 7. https://jstreet.org/about-us/staff/jeremy-ben-ami/#.YXWnKtnMI U.
- 8. Emily Tamkin, "J Street Is Minding the Mainstream," *New Republic*, October 31, 2019, https://newrepublic.com/article/155564/j-street-minding-mainstream.
- 9. See, for example, Abraham J. Edelheit, Review of "A New Voice for Israel: Fighting for the Survival of the Jewish Nation," Jewish Book Council, August 30, 2011, https://www.jewishbookcouncil.org/book/a-new-voice-for-israel-fighting-for-the-survival-of-the-jewish-nation.
- Ethan Bronner, "US Group Stirs Debate on Being 'Pro-Israel," New York Times, March 24, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/25/world/middleeast/25israel.html.
- 11. David Friedman, "Read Peter Beinart and You'll Vote for Donald Trump," Arutz Sheva, June 5, 2016, https://www.israelnationalnews.com/Articles/Article.aspx/18828.
- 12. Peter Beinart, "I No Longer Believe in a Jewish State," *New York Times*, July 8, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/08/opinion/israel-annexation-two-state-solution.html.
- Tamkin and Levinson, "Israel Will Be the Great Foreign Policy Debate of the Democratic Primary."
- 14. Elizabeth Podrebarac Sciupac and Gregory A. Smith, "How Religious Groups Voted in the Midterm Elections," Pew Research Center, November 7, 2018, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/11/07/how-religious-groups-voted-in-the-midterm-elections/.
- 15. Laura E. Adkins, "By the Numbers: 3 Key Takeaways from the 2016 Jewish Vote," *Forward*, November 9, 2016, https://forward.com/news/353914/by-the-numbers-3-key-takeaways-from-the-2016-jewish-vote/.
- 16. Scott Clement, "Jewish Americans Support the Iran Nuclear Deal," *Washington Post*, July 27, 2015, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-fix/wp/2015/07/27/jewish-americans-support-the-iran-nuclear-deal/.
- 17. Tamkin and Levinson, "Israel Will Be the Great Foreign Policy Debate of the Democratic Primary."
- 18. Saphora Smith, Lawahez Jabari, and Ayman Mohyeldin, "Israel Bars Muslim Reps. Omar and Tlaib from Visiting the Country," *NBC News*, NBC, August 15, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/news/world/israel-will-block-muslim-reps-omar-tlaib-visiting-country-deputy-n1042606.
- 19. Michael Kranish, "Eight Minutes with the President: Rep. Rashida Tlaib, the Lone Palestinian American in Congress, Gains Relevance in Israel Debate," Washington Post, May 20, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/eight-minutes-with-the-president-rep-rashida-tlaib-the-lone-palestinian-american-in-congress-gains-relevance-in-israel-debate/2021/05/20/fe3 139c6-b8c5-11eb-bb84-6b92dedcd8ed_story.html.
- 20. "What the Jewish Left Learned from Occupy," *Jewish Currents*, October 5, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/what-the-jewish-left-learned-from-occupy.
- 21. Jameelah Nasheed, "36 Jewish Activists Were Arrested While Protesting an ICE Detention Center in New Jersey," *Teen Vogue*, July 1, 2019, https://www

- .teenvogue.com/story/36-jewish-activists-arrested-protesting-ice-detention-center-new-jersey.
- 22. Tae Phoenix, "Jews Against ICE: We're Doing What the Gentiles of Europe Should Have Done," *Newsweek*, July 3, 2019, https://www.newsweek.com/jews-against-ice-doing-gentiles-should-have-done-concentration-camps-1447386.
- 23. Carol Kuruvilla, "Jewish American Activists Observe the High Holidays with Protests Against ICE," HuffPost, October 4, 2019, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/days-of-awe-jewish-protests_n_5d94b483e4b0e9e760560275.
- 24. Liel Leibovitz, "Us and Them," Tablet, May 25, 2021, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/israel-middle-east/articles/zionism-liel-leibovitz.
- Justin Baragona, "Meghan McCain Attempts to Lecture Chuck Schumer About Antisemitism," Daily Beast, July 23, 2021, https://www.thedaily beast.com/meghan-mccain-attempts-to-lecture-chuck-schumer-about-anti semitism.
- Emily Tamkin, "How Should US Antisemitism Be Defined in the Biden Era," New Statesman, February 4, 2021, https://www.newstatesman.com/world/americas/north-america/2021/02/how-should-us-anti-semitism-be-defined-biden-era-0.
- 27. "The Jerusalem Declaration on Antisemitism," https://jerusalemdeclaration.org/.
- 28. David Schraub, "A New Definition of Antisemitism Is Out, and the Antisemites Love It," *Haaretz*, April 7, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/world-news/.premium.HIGHLIGHT-a-new-definition-of-antisemitism-is-out-and-the-antisemites-love-it-1.9685765.
- 29. Isaac Chotiner, "How Antisemitism Rises on the Left and Right," *New Yorker*, January 2, 2020, https://www.newyorker.com/news/q-and-a/how-anti-semitism-rises-on-the-left-and-right.
- 30. Adam Nagourney, "In U.C.L.A. Debate over Jewish Student, Echoes on Campus of Old Biases," *New York Times*, March 5, 2015, https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/06/us/debate-on-a-jewish-student-at-ucla.html.
- 31. Ruth Graham and Liam Stack, "U.S. Faces Outbreak of Anti-Semitic Threats and Violence," *New York Times*, May 26, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/05/26/us/anti-semitism-attacks-violence.html.
- 32. Dimi Reider, "Israel-Palestine: Why Netanyahu and Hamas Both Risk Losing Control of the Conflict," *New Statesman*, May 13, 2021, https://www.newstatesman.com/world/2021/05/israel-palestine-why-netanyahu-and-hamas-both-risk-losing-control-conflict.
- 33. Adam Serwer, *The Cruelty Is the Point: The Past, Present, and Future of Trump's America* (New York: One World, 2021), 165–77.
- Mike DeBonis and Rachael Bade, "Rep. Omar Apologizes After House Democratic Leadership Condemns Her Comments as 'Anti-Semitic Tropes,'"
 Washington Post, February 11, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2019/02/11/its-all-about-benjamins-baby-ilhan-omar-again-accused-anti-semitism-over-tweets/.
- 35. Jeremy Slevin, phone interview, October 7, 2021.
- 36. "Rep. Omar Introduces The MBS MBS Act to Sanction Saudi Arabian Crown

- Prince Mohammed bin Salman," Ilhan Omar Serving the 5th District of Minnesota, March 2, 2021, https://omar.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-omar-introduces-mbs-mbs-act-sanction-saudi-arabian-crown-prince-mohammed.
- 37. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Leads Letter Calling for Accountability and Deescalation in Kashmir," Ilhan Omar Serving the 5th District of Minnesota, September 17, 2019, https://omar.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-ilhan-omar-leads-letter-calling-accountability-and-deescalation-kashmir.
- 38. "Rep. Omar Leads Letter to CEOs, Including Apple, Amazon, and Google, Condemning the Use of Forced Uyghur Labor in China," Ilhan Omar Serving the 5th District of Minnesota, April 6, 2020, https://omar.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-omar-leads-letter-ceos-including-apple-amazon-and-google-condemning-use.
- 39. "Rep. Ilhan Omar Statement on the Situation in Ethiopia," Ilhan Omar Serving the 5th District of Minnesota, February 19, 2021, https://omar.house.gov/media/press-releases/rep-ilhan-omar-statement-situation-ethiopia.
- 40. Slevin, phone interview.
- 41. See, for example, "Jewish Leaders Condemn Tlaib's 'Antisemitic Dog Whistle' in Recent Comments," *Times of Israel*, August 7, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/jewish-leaders-condemn-tlaibs-antisemitic-dog-whistle-in-recent-comments/.
- 42. "A Threshold Crossed: Israeli Authorities and the Crimes of Apartheid and Persecution," Human Rights Watch, April 27, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/report/2021/04/27/threshold-crossed/israeli-authorities-and-crimes-apartheid-and-persecution#.
- 43. "A Regime of Jewish Supremacy from the Jordan River to the Mediterranean Sea: This Is Apartheid," B'Tselem, January 12, 2021, https://www.btselem.org/publications/fulltext/202101_this_is_apartheid.
- 44. See, for example, Gideon Levy and Alex Levac, "The Illegal Settler Outpost Has Running Water. Its Palestinian Neighbors Don't. This Is Apartheid at Its Starkest," *Haaretz*, September 24, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/twilight-zone/MAGAZINE-the-settler-outpost-has-water-its-palestinian-neighbors-don-t-this-is-apartheid-1.10237053.
- 45. Philissa Cramer, "Dozens of US Rabbinical Students Sign Letter Calling for American Jews to Hold Israel Accountable for Its Human Rights Abuses," Jewish Telegraphic Agency, May 14, 2021, https://www.jta.org/2021/05/14/united-states/dozens-of-us-rabbinical-students-sign-letter-calling-for-american-jews-to-hold-israel-accountable-for-its-human-rights-abuses.
- 46. Scott Goodstein, phone interview, December 22, 2020.
- 47. Eric Cortellessa, "Democratic Hopeful Sanders Urges Giving Chunk of US Military Aid to Gaza Instead," *Times of Israel*, October 28, 2019, https://www.timesofisrael.com/democratic-hopeful-sanders-urges-giving-chunk-of-us-military-aid-to-gaza-instead/.
- 48. Tamkin, "J Street Is Minding the Mainstream."
- 49. Ali Harb, "Bernie Sanders Says He Will Skip AIPAC Conference," Middle East Eye, February 24, 2020, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/bernie -sanders-says-he-will-skip-aipac-conference.

- 50. https://twitter.com/aipac/status/1234239804734394368?lang=en, and https://twitter.com/aipac/status/1233958882965368832.
- 51. Eric Cortellessa, "Bloomberg to AIPAC: I'll Never Condition Aid to Israel, No Matter Who's PM," *Times of Israel*, March 2, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/bloomberg-to-aipac-ill-never-condition-aid-to-israel-no-matter-whos-pm/.
- 52. Aiden Pink, "Sanders at Debate: I'm Proud of Being Jewish, but Netanyahu a 'Reactionary Racist,'" *Forward*, February 25, 2020, https://forward.com/fast-forward/440461/sanders-bloomberg-israel-debate/.
- 53. https://twitter.com/MikeBloomberg/status/1232496557649350657.
- 54. See, for example, Tiana Lowe, "Bernie Sanders Has an Antisemitism Problem," Washington Examiner, December 13, 2019, https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/opinion/bernie-sanders-campaign-has-an-anti-semitism-problem.
- 55. Ron Kampeas, "Bernie Sanders: Being Jewish Is One of Two Factors That Shaped His Outlook," *Times of Israel*, February 7, 2020, https://www.timesofisrael.com/bernie-sanders-being-jewish-is-one-of-two-factors-that-shaped-his-outlook/.
- 56. Bernie Sanders, "How to Fight Antisemitism," *Jewish Currents*, November 11, 2019, https://jewishcurrents.org/how-to-fight-antisemitism.
- 57. See, for example, Talia Lavin, "To Dream of a Jewish President," *New Republic*, February 13, 2020, https://newrepublic.com/article/156552/dream-jewish-president.
- 58. https://twitter.com/IfNotNowOrg/status/1247940274736762881.
- 59. https://twitter.com/jewsforbernie/status/1247912924930281472.
- 60. Sam Stein, "Biden Embraces Endorsement of Liberal Jewish Group J Street," Daily Beast, April 17, 2020, https://www.thedailybeast.com/joe -biden-embraces-endorsement-of-liberal-jewish-group-j-street.
- 61. Tamkin, "J Street Is Minding the Mainstream."
- 62. Mallory Simon, "Not Just Neo-Nazis with Tiki Torches: Why Jewish Students Say They Also Fear Cloaked Antisemitism," CNN, July 1, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/06/30/us/american-anti-semitism-students-soh/index.html.
- 63. Michelle Boorstein, "New Poll: Young US Jews Becoming More Orthodox As American Judaism Splits Between Devout and Secular," *Washington Post*, May 11, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/religion/2021/05/11/orthodox-jews-poll-secular-trump-republican/.
- 64. Dov Lipman, phone interview, October 4, 2021.
- 65. Aaron Freedman, "What Happened to IfNotNow?," *Jewish Currents*, April 26, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/what-happened-to-ifnotnow.
- 66. Klil H. Neori, phone interview, July 25, 2021.
- 67. Yousef Munayyer, phone interview, October 13, 2021.
- 68. Jacob Plitman, phone interview, March 4, 2021.
- 69. See, for example, Joshua Leifer, "A Threat, Not an Offer," *Jewish Currents*, January 29, 2020, https://jewishcurrents.org/a-threat-not-an-offer/.
- 70. Asad Dandia, "When 'Jewish Security' Means Muslim Surveillance," *Jewish Currents*, February 24, 2020, https://jewishcurrents.org/when-jewish-security-means-muslim-surveillance.

- 71. Nylah Burton, "The *Forward*'s 'Both Sides' Approach Has Failed," *Jewish Currents*, May 15, 2019, https://jewishcurrents.org/the-forward-s-both-sides -approach-has-failed.
- 72. Mari Cohen, "They Want to Kick Us Out of This Land," *Jewish Currents*, October 15, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/they-want-to-kick-us-out-of-this-land.
- 73. Kaleem Hawa, "The Nakba Demands Justice," *Jewish Currents*, May 14, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/the-nakba-demands-justice.
- 74. Claire Schwartz, "For the Sake of Truth," *Jewish Currents*, October 21, 2021, https://jewishcurrents.org/for-the-sake-of-truth.
- 75. Plitman, phone interview.
- 76. Hannah Kahn, phone interview, August 25, 2021.
- 77. Elad Strohmayer, Zoom interview, January 14, 2021.
- 78. Jesse Chase-Lubitz, phone interview, February 10, 2021.
- 79. Logan Bayroff, phone interview, September 14, 2020.
- 80. *Jewish Americans in 2020*, Pew Research Center, May 11, 2021, https://www.pewforum.org/2021/05/11/jewish-americans-in-2020/.
- 81. See, for example, Hagar Shezaf and Jonathan Lis, "Israel Advances 1,300 Homes in West Bank Settlement in First Since Biden Sworn In," *Haaretz*, October 24, 2021, https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/.premium-israel-advances-1–300-housing-units-for-jews-in-west-bank-in-first-since-biden-sworn-1.10319962.
- 82. *Times of Israel* staff, "Bennett Says He Won't Meet Mahmoud Abbas, Palestinian State a 'Terrible Mistake,'" *Times of Israel*, September 14, 2021, https://www.timesofisrael.com/bennett-says-he-wont-meet-mahmoud-abbas-palestinian-state-a-terrible-mistake/.
- 83. Name withheld, personal interview, Tel Aviv, October 7, 2021.
- 84. Plitman, phone interview.
- 85. Jordan Fraade, Zoom interview, August 19, 2021.
- 86. Jaz Twersky, phone interview, August 27, 2021.
- 87. Meli Sameh, Zoom interview, August 17, 2021.
- 88. Mordechai Lightstone, phone interview, July 21, 2021.
- 89. Ike Swetlitz, phone interview, July 25, 2021.
- 90. https://twitter.com/TheRaDR/status/1392952511603093509.
- 91. Evan Mintz, phone interview, October 25, 2021.
- 92. Shuja Haider, "Eli Valley Is Not Sorry," Popula, March 11, 2019, https://popula.com/2019/03/11/eli-valley-is-not-sorry/.
- 93. Rachel Gross, Beyond the Synagogue: Jewish Nostalgia as Religious Practice (New York: New York University Press, 2021), 200.
- 94. Anthony Russell, phone interview, October 26, 2021.
- 95. Andrew Silow-Carroll, "Times Are Shvakh, but Yiddish Classes Are Booming," *Jewish Week, Times of Israel*, August 7, 2020, https://jewishweek.timesofisrael.com/times-are-shvakh-but-yiddish-classes-are-booming/.
- 96. Mikhl Yashinsky, phone interview, September 25, 2020.
- 97. Rabbi Angela Buchdahl, "We Are Family: Rethinking Race in the Jewish Community," Yom Kippur 5781/2020, September 28, 2020, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=FNhG8aW6gbI&t=1020s.

- 98. Christian Todd, "A Queer, Black, Female Rabbi's Fight for Racial Equality in Judaism," *ABC 7 Eyewitness News*, ABC, February 24, 2021, https://abc7chicago.com/localish-black-lives-matter-racial-equity/10364568/.
- 99. Sandra Lawson, phone interview, October 18, 2021.
- 100. Russell, phone interview.
- 101. "Yiddish, Anti-Racist Practice, and the Transformation of Jewish Communities," Museum of Jewish Heritage, August 27, 2020, https://mjhnyc.org/blog/yiddish-anti-racist-practice-and-the-transformation-of-jewish-communities/.
- 102. Shoshana, phone interview, September 6, 2021.
- 103. Hanah Bloom, "Anti-Asian Violence Has Been Ignored for Too Long. Here's How Jews Can Help.," Hey Alma, March 18, 2021, https://www.heyalma.com/anti-asian-violence-has-been-ignored-for-too-long-heres-how-jews-can-help/.
- 104. Jessy Kuehne, "I Converted Through Reform Judaism. Stop Telling Me I'm Not a Jew.," Hey Alma, October 26, 2020, https://www.heyalma.com/i-converted-through-reform-judaism-stop-telling-me-im-not-a-jew/.
- 105. Elysse DaVega, "The Jewish Internet Helped Me Claim My Sephardic Jewish Heritage," Hey Alma, April 6, 2021, https://www.heyalma.com/the-jewish internet-helped-me-claim-my-sephardic-jewish-heritage/.
- 106. Molly Tolsky, phone interview, September 23, 2020.
- Devin E. Naar, "A Century Ago, Jewish Salonica Burned," Times of Israel, August 18, 2017, https://www.timesofisrael.com/a-century-ago-jewish-salonica-burned/.
- 108. Devin Naar, phone interview, October 1, 2020.
- 109. Tomer Shani, Zoom interview, September 1, 2021.

Conclusion

- 1. Daniel Zemel, personal interview, Washington, DC, October 14, 2021.
- 2. Cindy Cardinal, phone interview, October 9, 2021.